EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 29th June, 2016

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Biggins, Brook, Hamilton, R. McClure, Maddox, Pemberton, Roberts (Items 1 to 14 only), Wall and Williams.
Also Present:- Phil Huck (Executive Director), Sue Roberts (Director of Resources) and Jon Huck (Democratic Services Manager and Monitoring Officer).
18 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 11th May, 2016 were agreed as a correct record.

19 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 9th June, 2016 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- (1) That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-


Appointment of Representatives to Working Groups etc.

That the Members for 2016/2017 be as follows:-

Tenant Scrutiny Working Party

Council Representatives (2:1) Councillors Barlow, Heath and McEwan.

Tenant Representatives – Mr A. McIntosh, Mrs P. Charnley and Ms L. Webb.

Tenants Complaints Panel

Council Representatives (1:0) Councillor Hamilton.

Tenant Representatives – Mr A. McIntosh and Mrs M. Anderson.

 
Change of Use: Grange and Cartmel Crescent Community Room and Guest Bedroom

1.
To agree the traditional use of the guest bedroom be suspended until a decision is made on the future of the building;

2.
To consider whether there were any local groups who may consider taking on the responsibility of managing the facility subject to the use being reflective of the area in which it is situated including a dialogue with local residents; and

3.
To investigate the option and costs to convert the building into two separate units of living accommodation.

 
Housing Related Support: County Council Grant

1.
To agree the actions of the Assistant Director – Housing in acceptance of this grant following discussion with the Chairman of the Housing Management Forum;

2.
To agree the principle to deliver the support targeted at Domestic Violence through Women’s Community Matters subject to satisfactory terms and making a figure of up to £11,648.00 available to deliver that aspect of the Grant; and

3.
To agree the principles of using the Grant to increase the support available to residents in the Councils temporary accommodation and work with the Housing Options Team to assist potentially homeless residents avoid homelessness.

 
Housing Management Performance Report 2015/16

1.
To note the information contained in the report and the appendix; and

2.
To agree Actions 1-4 for 2016/17 as follows:-


Action 1:
Continue to concentrate efforts in identifying and supporting                 
vulnerable tenants through the transition to Universal Credit;

 
Action 2:
Reduce risk to HRA income by continuing to improve rent collection;

 
Action 3:
Bed in the new responsive repairs contract to improve the % of                  
repairs completed first time and on time and improve the turnaround                  
of voids; and

 
Action 4:
Prepare for the replacement of the Housing Management system                    
which will improve functionality, help officers work more effectively                    
whilst mobile and enable a self-serve facility for those tenants         
wishing to access the service outside of normal office hours.
 
Void Property Investments: Cumbria Housing Partners Contractor Selection Procedure

To note the selection criteria adopted by Procure Plus (PP) and the subsequent appointment of AB Mitchell Development Ltd as the Council’s preferred contractor to undertake void property improvements via the 2014 CHP Framework.

 
Management of Void Properties

1.
To note the information provided in the report;

2.
To note the action to be taken to ensure the HRA was balanced at year end; and

3.
To note and agree the ongoing development of the Council’s void management processes.

 
Request to Purchase ad-hoc Land Adjacent to 16 Duddon Drive

To decline the request to purchase Council owned land adjoining the property because the whole portion should not be sold due to the impact on the rear garden of 1 Severn Road and to sell half would have no benefit to the Housing Service and would alter the street scene.
 
STAR Survey Key Findings
To note the key findings of the STAR Survey and accept the formal report.

 
Adelphi Court
To agree the assignment from Croftlands Housing Trust to the Richmond Fellowship.
 
Retrospective Request for Vehicle Crossing
To agree to not take any action in this instance to reinstate a green verge outside a property.
 
Request for Adaptations to a Council Property
1.
To agree the request for adaptations to be carried out at an approximate cost of £12,000; and

2.
To request Officers review the Disabilities Facilities Grants policy regarding funding for adaptations.
 
Request for Adaptations to a Council Property

1.
To agree the request for adaptations to be carried out with the cost expected to be in the region of £30,000 - £35,000; and

2.
To request Officers review the Disabilities Facilities Grants policy regarding funding for adaptations.
 
Request for Adaptations to a Council Property

1.
To agree the request for adaptations to be carried out with the cost expected to be in the region of £40,000; and

2.
To request Officers review the Disabilities Facilities Grants policy regarding funding for adaptations; and
(2)
To agree to send a letter of thanks to the Housing Department on the good STAR Survey Key Findings report.
20 – Lease of 242/244 Dalton Road to The Well CIC
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that the Council had agreed to let 242/244 Dalton Road to community and third sector organisations at a peppercorn rent in December 2014.

The current leaseholder Inspire Furness CIC had indicated they wished to vacate the premises on 30th June, 2016 and were currently holding over on their lease.  Inspire Furness had sub-let part of the property to Love Barrow Families who were the only current users of the building.  The Well CIC had asked to take on the lease of the property when Inspire Furness CIC vacated.
The Well CIC assisted people – usually ex-offenders – with recovery from drug and alcohol addiction.  The Council had agreed to act as Accountable Body for their successful Public Health England grant application for a ‘hub’ based in 1-5 Lawson Street and acquisition of residential accommodation for their clients.  The Well operated their recovery programme from the premises occupied by CADAS, but that had been withdrawn as the building needed substantial refurbishment.  The Well CIC, planned to operate their recovery services from 242/244 Dalton Road until their premises at 1-5 Lawson Street became available.

Love Barrow Families would continue to occupy 242/244 Dalton Road and have no objections to The Well taking over the lease.

RESOLVED:- To agree to lease 242/244 Dalton Road to The Well CIC for a two year period on the same terms as the current lease.

21 – Additional Meeting of Executive Committee
The Executive Director informed the Committee that approval of the Borough Local Plan Publication Document was delegated to this Committee and was approaching completion in accordance with the timescale members had agreed.  The Plan was a lengthy document setting out development policies and land allocations for the Borough for a 15 year period.

In order to fully consider the document, it was appropriate to call an additional meeting of the Committee solely for that purpose.  To maintain the timescale towards adoption that would be held in early August.
RESOLVED:- To agree an additional meeting of the Executive Committee be held at 2.00 p.m. on 3rd August, 2016 to consider the Borough Local Plan Publication Document.

REFERRED ITEMS
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

22 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 9th June, 2016.

N.B. The Minutes were reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting.


Policy and Procedures with Regard to Vehicle Crossings to Properties on Council Estates

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

1.
To note the information contained in the report;

2.
To confirm that in considering requests for crossing of land the Council’s Policy was to “protect green space”; and

3.
To agree the Procedure note attached as an appendix to the report on how this Policy should be implemented.

23 – Piel View House
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that Piel View House was a Council owned property located in Barrow Park.  The property had been occupied by the Octopus Collective since May 2010.

The Octopus Collective was a sound art and new music organisation dedicated to developing and exporting new work and acting as an incubator for emerging artists.

The Octopus Collective had offered an ongoing programme of activities including performance, education and research projects, artistic commissions and the biennial Full of Noises Festival.

As a National Portfolio Organisation, the Arts Council England (Arts Council) had encouraged the Octopus Collective to access their small capital grants fund.  The purpose of the fund was to make organisations more resilient by having the right buildings and equipment to deliver their work.  As a result of funding the organisations would become more sustainable and innovative, including increasing their environmental performance and reducing their carbon emissions.

The Octopus Collective had approached the Council to support their bid to develop Piel View House.  In order to submit a bid a feasibility study had to be completed for the building that would be based on the needs and requirements of the Octopus Collective but within any constraints placed upon it by the Council.

The cost of the feasibility study was around £15k.  The Arts Council small capital grants range from £100k to £500k.  It was proposed that the Council agreed a two year rent free period to allow the Octopus Collective to be able to immediately fund the building’s feasibility study in time to submit into the bidding round (September 2016).  The rent foregone would be £12k – a contribution to the feasibility study of Piel View House and potential access to capital improvements of a Council property.

The Council would retain ownership of Piel View House and a long term lease to the Octopus Collective would need to be agreed, should the Arts Council funding be offered.

As the landlord of the property, the Council would need to review and agree any structural proposals for Piel View House.  The Octopus Collective would be required to share the feasibility study and Arts Council bid with the Council for agreement.  The Council would not expect the property to be altered in such a way that prevents future letting, should the need arise.

As the regulatory authority, the Council would require the Octopus Collective to submit to any planning, building control or other applications necessary.  The decision to agree a rent free period did not prejudge any regulatory decision process that was required.

The one-off rent foregone would be funded from reserves.  It was proposed that the consideration of rent free periods, rent deferrals and rent reductions be delegated to the Executive Director where there was a social or economic benefit to the Borough in doing so.  Any one-off financial impact would be agreed with the Director of Resources and funded from reserves and reported back to the Committee at the first available meeting.

RECOMMENDED:-

1.
To agree a two year rent free period for the Octopus Collective in Piel View House to allow a feasibility study to be undertaken for developing the building in order to submit an Arts Council England small capital grant application; and

To recommend the Council:-

2. 
To delegate the consideration and approval of rent free periods, rent deferrals and rent reductions to the Executive Director, where there was a social or economic benefit to the Borough in doing so.

24 – Internal Audit

The Director of Resources informed the Committee that under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972 and subsequent legislation, the Section 151 Officer (Director of Resources) had been charged with ensuring that the Council had an effective Internal Audit service and an effective system of internal control.

The Council’s Internal Audit service was contracted out to a private company until 31st March, 2017.

The Council contracted 530 days of audit and had a recurring variation to add days for testing the DWP Housing Benefit subsidy claim; the testing could take longer where additional samples were required.  In previous years other specific additional work had also been requested and additional days purchased by the Section 151 Officer.

For 2015-2016, the cost of the service was £221k and 695 days were required, 530 plan days and 165 days testing the Benefit claim.

The 2016-2017 budget was £194k; 530 plan days and 86 days testing the Benefit claim (616 days in total).

As the requirement for more audit days continued and given the opportunity to review the contracted provision, rather than go back to the market immediately, she had reviewed the service delivery arrangements and she was able to provide a low risk proposal to Members.

The Committee considered the service delivery considerations which had included: Service efficiency; Reduced cost; Fit with the organisation; and Control of service delivery.

The requirement was for 3.5 full time equivalents, so these posts may be part time or job share when filled.

The current contractor would be offered TUPE and if that was not accepted, the posts would be recruited.

The benefits to the proposal were the guaranteed reduction in cost, permanent jobs created and the increase in service potential.  The savings were tangible and within the Council’s control to realise.

The options of going out to the market or sharing the service had been considered against the proposal and do not provide the same level or certainty of saving and would not provide any additional service potential.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

1.
To agree to insource the Internal Audit Service;

2.
To approve the creation of the following 3.5 full time equivalent permanent posts on the establishment of the Council and delegate their final full time equivalence to the Director of Resources, following TUPE negotiations, if necessary:


●  Head of Internal Audit PO15


●  Principal Auditor PO9


●  Senior Auditor PO3


●  Audit Assistant Scale 4/6

3.
To approve a £5K professional fees budget for IT audit work.
25 – Minimum Revenue Provision Profile

The Committee considered a detailed report from the Director of Resources regarding Minimum Revenue Provision Profile.  The report outlined work undertaken to review and amend the current profile for reducing the Council’s underlying need to borrow (Capital Financing Requirement) through the annual Minimum Revenue Provision charge to revenue (MRP) in respect of capital expenditure incurred prior to 1st April, 2008 which had been funded from borrowing.  That had identified short to medium term revenue benefits and sought approval.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

1. 
To approve the re-profiling of the Council’s MRP charge for reducing the underlying need to borrow for capital expenditure incurred prior to 1st April 2008; and 

2. 
To amend the Council’s MRP Policy Statement for 2016-2017 and future financial years to be:

 
“The MRP charge in relation to capital expenditure incurred prior to 1st April 2008 where the expenditure was funded by either supported or unsupported borrowing will be 1/50th of the balance remaining at 31st March 2016.”

26 – Flexi Time and Time Off in Lieu Policy/Overtime Payments and Time Off in Lieu for Senior Officers
The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that the Council’s Flexi Time policy had been reviewed with the main change proposed allowing employees to carry over up to 16 hours credit balance at the end of an accounting period (currently eight hours) and able to take up to two days flexi leave in each accounting period (currently one day).  That would enable employees to work more flexibly but managers still have discretion under the policy to limit its use.

The process for accruing lieu time, for officers working or training outside normal office hours, had been clarified and added to the Flexi Time policy.  That should ensure consistency across departments.  A copy of the revised policy was considered by the Committee.

Under the Council’s current policy on Overtime for Senior Officers, officers were unable to claim overtime payments for the first three hours worked in excess of their standard week, and could only claim a maximum of 15 hours overtime per week.  That policy had been revised to reflect that time off in lieu be treated in the same manner.  A copy of the revised policy was also considered by the Committee.
The updated policies would be provided to the union for comment.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree the amended policies.

27 – Licensing Regulatory Committee – Unmet Demand Survey. Hackney Carriage Vehicle Licences – Quantity Control Policy
The Executive Director reported that it had been brought to his attention that a spelling mistake had been made during the typing of Minute Nos. 101 of the Executive Committee (20th January, 2016) and 88.3 of Council (22nd March, 2016).  Clarification was required as the Minutes should read Quantity Control Policy rather than Quality Control Policy.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

That Minute No. 101 (2015/16) of the Executive Committee and Minute No. 88.3 (2015/16) of Council should read:

(i)
To accept the conclusion of the report, that there was no significant unmet demand; and

(ii)
To approve a Quantity Control Policy that imposed a maximum limit of 120 Hackney Carriage Vehicle Licences.

28 – Housing Service: Additional Support for Housing Maintenance Team

The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Council had previously agreed the appointment of a Building Surveyor to assist the Housing Maintenance Team.  In practice the Building Surveyor had been retained to assist in the delivery of the Housing Maintenance Team’s planned investments and, secondly, to assist in the management of void properties and inspections of Council property prior to orders being issued for repairs.

It had been envisaged that the appointment would be short term but practice suggested there was need for his continued retention for the remainder of the financial year.

The Housing Service had experienced an increasing amount of work to void properties, and, in addition, it had been identified the need for further on-site inspection of properties.  It was also envisaged that although it was longer than expected, it would be short term and it was inappropriate to look to appoint an officer on a longer-term basis.

It was envisaged that he would work hours to reflect the work load on a week-by-week basis but would not exceed 21 hours in any one week.

At the time it was envisaged the additional support required would not become a permanent requirement and could therefore be dealt with by the appointment of a suitable building surveying company to provide the additional capacity.

The surveyor concerned had knowledge and familiarity with the Cumbria Housing Partners e-procurement systems and had been engaged on a competitive hourly rate. 

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
1.
To agree the continued retention of an existing building surveyor in the Housing Maintenance Team for a further period of up to 12 months; and

2.
To agree the classification of the appointment as an ‘exception’ under Item 16 of the Council’s Standing Orders.

29 – Housing Related Report: County Council Grant
The Executive Director informed the Committee that the purpose of the report was to seek agreement for the creation of a new post in the Homelessness Advice Team.  The opportunity to strengthen the service had become possible following an offer of grant from the County Council to provide housing related support for four generic units of accommodation and two for domestic violence.  The use of the grant funding had been considered by the Housing Management Forum (HMF) on 9th June, 2016.
Following the recent award of new contracts the County Council had approached the Council to provide additional short term housing-related support.  A report had been considered by the HMF on making best use of the new funding.
By the creation of a new post with the title Temporary Accommodation Officer it would strengthen the support provided to residents in the Council’s temporary accommodation.
On the assumption that the Committee agreed the recommendations of the HMF on 9th June, 2016; the report sought agreement for the creation of the new post.

The post would focus on the management of temporary accommodation and support for the residents. At present the ability to regularly visit such properties and provide support was limited by the capacity of the team and conflicting priorities.

The funding available would provide for the appointment of an officer for 30 hours per week for 12 months, but hopefully the funding would continue longer.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

1.
To agree the creation of a new post titled ‘Temporary Accommodation Officer’; and

2.
To agree the Post would be on Scale 4 and be for a period of twelve months with possible extension should grant funding continue to be provided.

The meeting closed at 2.45 p.m.
